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AGENDA 
 
 
 
TO: THE MEMBERS OF THE ETHCS AND INTEGRITY PANEL   
 
 
CUMBRIA POLICE & CRIME COMMISSIONER AND CUMBRIA CONSTABULARY ETHICS AND 
INTEGRITY PANEL 
 
A Meeting of the Ethics and Integrity Panel will take place on Thursday 10 February 2022 
at 2.00 pm.   Due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic the meeting is being held via 
telephone conference facility.   
 
Details of how to access the meeting will be emailed to participants separately.   
 
 
Note:   The Panel will carry out a dip sample session during the morning.   
 
G Shearer 
Deputy Chief Executive 
 
  
PANEL MEMBERSHIP  
Mr Michael Duff 
Mr Alan Rankin  (Chair) 
Mr Alex Rocke 
Ms Jane Scattergood  


Enquiries to:  Mrs J Head 
Telephone: 01768 217734 
 
Our reference: jh/EIP 
 
Date:     xx February 2022 
 


 
 


Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner Carleton Hall Penrith Cumbria CA10 2AU 


Police & Crime Commissioner for Cumbria P McCall 


Call 01768 217734 email commissioner@cumbria-pcc.gov.uk 


 







  


 


 


AGENDA 
 
PART 1– ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED IN THE PRESENCE OF THE PRESS 
AND PUBLIC 


 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
2. DISCLOSURE OF PERSONAL INTERESTS 


Members are invited to disclose any personal/prejudicial interest which they may 
have in any of the items on the Agenda.  If the personal interest is a prejudicial 
interest, then the individual member should not participate in a discussion of the 
matter and must withdraw from the meeting room unless a dispensation has 
previously been obtained. 


 
3. URGENT BUSINESS AND EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC 
 To consider (i) any urgent items of business and (ii) whether the press and public 


should be excluded from the Meeting during consideration of any Agenda item 
where there is likely disclosure of information exempt under s.100A(4) and Part I 
Schedule A of the Local Government Act 1972 and the public interest in not 
disclosing outweighs any public interest in disclosure. 


 
 
PART 2– ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED IN THE ABSENCE OF THE PRESS               
               AND PUBLIC 
 


 


4.  NOTES & ACTIONS FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING 


(a)  To confirm the restricted notes of the meeting of the Ethics and Integrity Panel 
       held on 4 November 2021 (copy enclosed).   
  


5.  SPITGUARD ANNUAL REPORT   
To receive an annual report on the usage of SpitGuards by Cumbria Constabulary 
during 2021.   


 
6.  INFORMATION MANAGEMENT COMPLIANCE 


(a) To receive and note a report by Cumbria Constabulary on their compliance 
with Data Protection Legislation (copy enclosed) – To be presented by DCC 
Webster.     


(b)  To receive and note a report by the OPCC on their compliance with Data 
Protection Legislation (copy enclosed) – To be presented by the OPCC 
Governance Manager. 


 
 
 







  


 


7.  CONTACT WITH THE PUBLIC REVIEW 
(a)    To receive a copy of the report from Anti-Racist Cumbria and an update on the  
         proposed work being undertaken. 
(b)    An update be provided on the development of the Conscious Inclusion  
         Accreditation Programme 


 
8. CONSTABULARY RESPONSE TO RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SARAH EVERARD  
             CASE 
 To receive a report on the work being carried out by Cumbria Constabulary  
 
9.  INTEGRITY  


To receive a report on the work carried out within the Constabulary’s Professional 
Standards Department, including Complaints by the Public; and Anti-Fraud & 
Corruption (including officer and staff misconduct) – to be presented by Detective 
Chief Inspector Craig Smith 


 
10.  PANEL ANNUAL REPORT 


To consider and agree the Panel’s Annual Report denoting the work of the Panel 
during 2021 - To be presented by the Panel Chair, Alan Rankin  


 
 
 
 
Date of Next Meeting:   Wednesday 3 May 2022 @ 2.00 pm  
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Agenda Item No 04  


 
ETHICS AND INTEGRITY PANEL 


 
Notes of a meeting of the Ethics and Integrity Panel held on  


Thursday 4 November 2021 via video conference facility at 2.00 pm 
 


PRESENT 
Mr Alan Rankin (Chair) 
Mr Michael Duff 
Mrs Lesley Horton 
Mr Alex Rocke 
 
Also present: 
Deputy Chief Constable – Mark Webster 
Chief Superintendent – Lisa Hogan   
Superintendent Matt Kennerley 
Detective Superintendent Dave Stalker 
Detective Chief Inspector Craig Smith  
Inspector Mike O’Hagan  
Head of Legal Services – Mr Andrew Dobson 
OPCC Deputy Chief Executive – Gill Shearer  
OPCC Governance Manager - Joanne Head  
OPCC Governance Officer – Lisa Hodgson  
 
  
 
34.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
No apologies for absence were received as all Panel members were present.        
 
35.  DISCLOSURE OF PERSONAL INTERESTS 
 
There were no disclosures of personal interest regarding any agenda item.   
 
36.   URGENT BUSINESS 
 
There were no items of urgent business to be considered by the Panel.   
 
37.  NOTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
The notes of the meeting held on 5 August 2021 previously circulated with the agenda were 
agreed. 
 
With regards to the Street Triage pilot a member asked whether this had been extended to 
other area.  Superintendent Matt Kennerley advised that this was now also taking place in the 
West of the county.   
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Previously the Panel had agreed to dip sample RPRP/PRI cases in relation to complaint 
outcomes.  It was agreed that this would take place during the May 2022 dip sample session. 
 
Agreed; that, the  


(i)  notes of the meeting held on 5 August 2021 were agreed; and  
(ii) Panel dip sample RPRP/PRI cases as part of the May 2022 complaint dip  


sample session.   
 
 
38.  CONTACT WITH THE PUBLIC REVIEW  
 
Deputy Chief Constable Webster advised that Panel that work was still continuing with Anti-
Racist Cumbria and it was envisaged that their report would be provided within the next couple 
of weeks.  Following receipt of the report it would be analysed and an action plan developed.  A 
copy of the report, an update on work undertaken by the Disproportionality Working Group 
and that of the Contact with the Public review would be provided to the Panel at their meeting 
in February 2022.   
 
Agreed; that, the  


(i) verbal update be noted; and 
(ii) that the Panel be provided with a copy of the report and an update on 


the Constabulary’s work at their meeting February 2022.    
 
 The Panel Chair advised that agenda item number 6 – Civil Claims would be moved and taken 
prior to agenda item number 10 - Officer and Staff Update.   
 
39.  STOP AND SEARCH ANNUAL REPORT 
 
Inspector O’Hagan presented the Constabulary’s Stop and Search Annual report.  Overall, the 
Constabulary had increased the usage of this power from 2,120 in 2019/20 to 3,595 searches 
during 2020/21; with each of the 3 Territorial Policing Areas (TPA’s) remaining consistent in 
their usage.   
 
During the COVID pandemic there had been lockdown periods creating a natural decrease in 
night-time economy, resulting in officers undertaking more proactive face-to-face interactions 
with members of the public and individuals such as those involved in organised crime groups.   
When members asked whether there was a tactical change in the use of Stop and Search 
Superintendent Kennerley advised that gathered intelligence allowed officers to be briefed and 
focus resources to prevent risks.  A member asked what considerations were given to potential 
negative impacts on communities or their perceptions.  Superintendent Kennerley advised that 
the Constabulary would have discussions with the Strategic Independent Advisory Group (IAG). 
 
Individuals had been stopped on numerous occasions and searched for drugs.  A member 
advised that the Police and Crime Commissioner had invested money in drug initiatives and 
wondered whether or not this was having an impact.   
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Members asked about the usage of body worn video whilst searches were taking place. When 
advised by Inspector O’Hagan that the use of BWV averaged at 30% of interactions, the 
members had expected with a year-on-year increase in the number of stops that the use of 
BWV would have also increased.  They were advised that on occasions proactive teams would 
not be able to wear BWV equipment, however the Constabulary were looking at covert 
techniques and solutions to enable BWV to be used.   
 
Agreed; that the report be noted.   
 
(Note:   Superintendent Kennerley and Inspector O’Hagan left the meeting at this point) 
 
 
The Governance Manager advised that due to unforeseen circumstances the Force Data & 
Information Improvement Advisor was unable to attend the meeting.  The Chair agreed that 
Agenda Item No 8 – Information Management Compliance and Agenda Item No 9 – Data Ethics 
Advisory Group would be deferred until the next meeting in February 2022.   
 
 
40.  CIVIL CLAIMS 
 
The Head of Legal Services presented a report outlining active and closed Public Liability Claims, 
Employer Liability Claims, Employment Tribunal applications or proceedings.   
 
Members noted the number of active and closed cases during the past six months.   The 
number of new Public Liability (PL) claims stood at 19, one of which had been deemed 
significant.  This was in addition to the ongoing 8 active claims, 3 of which had arisen from the 
same incident.    During the six-month period 8 claims had been concluded.   One new claim 
had been registered in relation to Employer Liability (EL) claims resulting in their being 6 active 
claims, all of which were deemed significant.   In the reporting period one EL claim had been 
concluded.   
 
The Panel discussed several ongoing cases, what stage they were currently at and whether the 
estimated potential costs had remained the same.  Some of the claims related to issues 
encountered on a national basis and therefore Legal Services were liaising with other forces.   
 
Agreed; that, the report be noted.   
 
 
41. OFFICER AND STAFF UPDATE 
 
(a)  Operation Uplift  
 
Detective Superintendent Stalker presented a report which illustrated that the Constabulary 
had achieved it’s recruitment of new officers against that set within the national Operation 
Uplift programme.  Further intakes of new officers were planned through November and each 
month up to the end of the financial year in March 2022.   
 







NOT PROTECTIVELY MARKED 
 


4 | P a g e  
 


With regards to Positive Action being undertaken, support was being provided to those 
candidates and overall, the Constabulary’s representation of Black, Asian and Ethnic Minority 
officers stood at 1.8% which was double previous figures.    The target was to achieve 5% to 
ensure the Constabulary was representative of the communities in Cumbria.   
 
It was pleasing to see that the Constabulary were on track to achieve the targets set by 
Government.  The Panel noted that at the end of the financial year a significant proportion of 
serving officers would be young in service including those at the ranks of sergeant and 
inspector.  It was therefore essential that the Constabulary continued to monitor their 
progression and ensure that standards were maintained.   
 
Agreed;  that,  


(i)  the report be noted; and  
(ii)  a six-monthly update be provided to the Panel to coincide with the Civil  
             Claims reports.   


 
(b) Absences 
 
The members were presented with a report indicating officer and staff absences.  They noted 
that absences were lower during COVID than in previous years, although it was now increasing 
to pre-COVID levels.  A member asked that as some of the civil claims they had previously 
discussed related to stress and work pressures, what work was the Constabulary doing to 
ensure sufficient and appropriate support was in place.  D/Supt Stalker advised during the 
previous 18 months many members of staff and some officers had the ability to work from 
home and therefore reducing the number of reported non-COVID illness.   
 
A member asked why there had been a large increase the `unknown’ category.  D/Supt Stalker 
explained that in February 2021 the Constabulary had introduced a new duties management 
system, CROWN, which initially did not have the ability to record COVID related illness under 
the Dorset Twelve Sickness Reason classification, which establishes twelve categories of 
sickness absence.  This had meant that the `unknown’ category had been used.  Further work 
was being carried out to improve the system and its usage.   
 
Agreed;  that,  


(i)  the report be noted; and  
(ii)  a six-monthly update be provided to the Panel to coincide with the Civil  
             Claims reports.   


 
(c)  Conscious Inclusion 
 
Chief Superintendent Hogan advised the Panel that the Constabulary were awaiting the Anti-
Racist Cumbria report which would be received within the next couple of weeks.  Two officers 
from the force were visiting Durham Constabulary to see what their training package entailed.  
These would then form part of how the Constabulary identified and shaped its future training.   
To enable the Constabulary to carry out this work it was agreed that an update would be 
provided to the Panel at their May meeting.   
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Agreed; that  
(i)  the verbal update be noted; and 
(ii) an update be provided to the Panel at their May 2022 meeting.   


 
 
42.  GRIEVANCES 
 
The Panel Chair provided a summary of the finalised cases the members had seen as part of 
their six-monthly dip sample process.   They had noted a significant number of cases were still 
ongoing with a proportion of these relating to the new CROWN system. 
 
Having received reports on Civil Claims, Absences and Grievances the members sought 
assurance that officers and staff were given appropriate support to carry out their duties.  With 
the ongoing recruitment programme and introduction of new officers there was concern that 
there were enough experienced officers to ensure that the pressure of work was reasonable.  
The members were also noticing complaints being received for officers’ young in service.  
D/Supt Stalker advised that work was being carried out with the University of Central 
Lancashire (UCLAN) to understand the attrition rate and recognise that young officers don’t 
always fully appreciate the role they are signing up to do.  The Constabulary were looking at 
how support could be provided to facilitate their retention.   
 
Agreed; that the report be noted.   
 
(Note:  Andrew Dobson left the meeting at this point.)   
 
 
43.  INTEGRITY 
 
The Panel Chair briefed the meeting on the findings of the recent complaint and misconduct 
dip sample sessions.  He highlighted that a number of cases identified that officers were not 
using their body worn video equipment and some cases required further information or 
evidence of their conclusion.    In relation to one case a member raised a question of whether 
or not firearms department staff were issued with body worn equipment especially when they 
were attending properties with the potential for firearms to be removed.  DCC Webster 
assured them that these staff would following the national decision-making model and would 
carry out appropriate risk assessments.  The members felt that in a rural county the removal of 
a person’s firearm could be emotive and therefore safety of the staff was paramount.   
 
A number of complaints related to the retention of mobile devices whilst being processed as 
part of an ongoing criminal investigation.  The Panel recognised digital media now played a 
significant part in investigations and placed a great strain on the department.  Many individuals 
could not afford to replace mobile telephones if they were being held by the Constabulary for 
long periods of time and therefore the reality of digital poverty was being recognised by 
sometimes the poorest in society.    The Panel Chair proposed that they potentially look at this 
area of work as part of their 2022 work programme.   
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Detective Chief Inspector Smith guided members through the Professional Standards 
Department report advising that the number of complaints dealt with via Schedule 3 had 
increased.  It was projected that this would continue due to increasing number of officers 
within the force.  Reflective Practice would become an important tool to allow officers to 
understand and learn from the complaints raised.  Out of 21 finalised cases 20 had resulted in 
no case to answer but of those 20, 14 had had Reflective Practice actions made to ensure 
individual learning.    
 
Agreed; that the report be noted.   
 
44.  SARAH EVERARD CASE OUTCOMES AND CONSTABULARY WORK 
 
DCC Webster briefed the meeting on the work carried out by the Constabulary following the 
outcome of the Sarah Everard case and its recommendations.  A process had been 
implemented for members of the public to verify an officers identity, with warrant cards having 
been replaced 2 years previously to mitigate and prevent impersonation.   
 
Internal work within the force included reviewing the vetting procedure, monitoring complaints 
and misconduct cases to ensure nothing untoward was being reported; ensuring student 
officers were suited to the role; expanding the PREVENT officer role and carrying out due 
diligence on officer and staff appointed to the force.   
 
Externally officers and staff were monitoring behaviours and drink spiking.  Although it was 
noted that in Cumbria there were not the same number of cases being experienced elsewhere 
in the country.  A member of the panel advised that Police Scotland had issued a YouTube 
Video – “That Guy” which was currently running on a number of social media platforms.  It  
urged men to take responsibility for their actions and language and was aimed at helping to 
affect a culture change to tackle sexual crime against women.   
 
Agreed; that,  


(i)  the verbal report be noted; and  
(ii)  an update report on the work being carried out by the force be 


presented to the Panel at their February meeting.   
 
 
45. ETHICAL STANDARDS POLICY  
 
The Constabulary had recently updated their Ethical Standards Policy following the introduction 
of the 2020 Police Conduct Regulations and to amalgamate a number of different polices and 
procedures.  The aim of the policy was to seek to maintain the highest standards of 
professional behaviour expected of police officers and staff.   
 
As part of the required Ethical Standards it encouraged preventative measures requiring 
everyone to prevent unprofessional conduct by questioning behaviour and supporting 
reporting or taking action against such behaviour.   
 
Agreed; that the updated policy be noted.   
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46.  OPCC COMPLAINTS, REVIEWS AND QSPI 
 
The OPCC Governance Manager presented two reports which outlined complaints dealt with by 
the OPCC and complaint reviews; and regarding areas of dissatisfaction which members of the 
public had contacted the Commissioner about.  It also highlighted the work being carried out 
by the Police and Crime Commissioner and the OPCC to make a different to the communities in 
Cumbria.   
 
The OPCC had seen a continued increase in members of the public writing to the Commissioner 
to make a complaint regarding a police officer or staff member.  As the OPCC had no statutory 
authority to deal with these, the individual was provided with the contact information for the 
Constabulary’s Professional Standards Department.   
 
During 2021 2 complaints had been received regarding the Commissioner and one was still 
ongoing and being progressed.  Two of the four complaints regarding the Chief Constable 
received during 2021 were still live and also being progressed.      
 
From 1 January to 30 September 2021 the OPCC had received 40 requests for reviews of the 
outcome of their complaint with Cumbria Constabulary, of which 12% were upheld.  The OPCC 
were receiving on average 4 review requests per month with completion taking an average of 
15 days to complete.    
 
The number of QSPI’s received by the OPCC continued to increase with 463 being received up 
to 30 September 2021.  The report identified the 4 main issues raised as being – driving issues, 
miscellaneous (including coronavirus issues), crime and police service dissatisfaction.    
Correspondence from members of the public highlight to the Commissioner issues that are 
concerning local communities.  In addition to individuals receiving a response, the information 
gathered is used to look at how assistance or changes can be provided throughout Cumbria.   
 
These included Safer Streets funding with members being advised that more funding 
applications were being submitted to the Home Office to expand the programme; £600,00 
from the Ministry of Justice Sexual Violence and Domestic Abuse Fund to develop a new service 
for children and young people affected by domestic abuse; and the Pathway programme which 
aims to listen to both victims and prevent offenders returning to crime.  
 
Agreed; that, the reports be noted. 
 
 
47.  OPCC INTERNAL AUDIT – COMPLAINT REVIEWS 
 
The OPCC’s Internal Auditors had carried out an audit of the complaint review process.  As the 
Policing and Crime Act 2017 placed a mandatory requirement upon local policing bodies to 
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review the outcome of a police complaint when requested by the complainant it was important 
that the process was accessible and clear for complainants.   
 
At the conclusion of the audit the OPCC had been awarded Substantial Assurance. 
 
Agreed; that the report be noted. 
 
 
48.  2022 ANNUAL WORK PROGRAMME AND MEETING DATES 
 
A draft of the 2022 work programme and meetings dates were provided to the Panel.  In 
addition to the cyclical work of the Ethics Panel a discussion was held on what areas of business 
they could look at as part of the Thematic review work and a number of topics were discussed.   
These included – Children in Custody, TASER usage, whistleblowing, 101 live chat and digital 
media.   
 
Agreed; that, the proposed areas be included within the Panel’s 2022 work programme 
 
 
 
 


Meeting ended at 4.50 pm 
 
 
Signed: ___________________________  Date:  _____________________________ 
       Panel Chair  
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Ethics and Integrity Panel 
 


 
Title:  OPCC INFORMATION MANAGEMENT 
COMPLIANCE 
 
Date:   17 January 2022 
Agenda Item No:  06b 
Originating Officer:   
CC:   
 
Executive Summary:  
As a public authority, the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner is required to process 
information in an appropriate manner including complying with the Freedom of Information Act 
2000 and the Data Protection Act 2018.  Both Acts entitle an individual to request information from 
a public authority and as such public authorities must comply with requests under this legislation.    
The Acts clearly identify how a request should be processed including timescales in which an 
individual should be provided with the requested information or advised why an exemption is 
being applied.   
 
Recommendation: 
That, the members of the Panel note the report.   
 
 
1. Introduction & Background  


 
1.1 This report is to provide information to the Panel, acting on behalf of the Commissioner, so 


the Panel can assure the Commissioner that the OPCC are complying with the Freedom of 
Information Act and the Data Protection Act.   
 


1.2 The Chief Constable and the Police & Crime Commissioner (the Commissioner) are 
required to comply with the Freedom of Information (FOI) Act, the Environmental 
Information Regulations where applicable and the Data Protection Act.   Set out within the 
legislation is how a request is to be processed and within what timescales.   


1.3 On an annual basis the Commissioner agrees a “Funding Arrangement” with the Chief 
Constable.  This arrangement sets out the terms and conditions under which the 
Commissioner will provide funding to the Chief Constable during the Funding Period.  
Detailed within Section 17 of the Funding Arrangement the Chief Constable will comply 
with their obligations detailed within the Data Protection Act 2018 and the General Data 
Protection Regulations (GDPR) effective from 25 May 2018.   Where appropriate the Chief 
Constable must notify individuals that their personal data may be transferred to the 
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Commissioner as required under the funding arrangement.  They should ensure this is 
carried out via a secure means of transmission.   


1.4 The Chief Constable agrees to assist and cooperate with the Commissioner, where 
necessary, to enable the Commissioner to comply with their obligations under the FOI Act 
and the Environmental Information Regulations whenever a request is made for 
information.  
 


1.5 In the event that a request received by the Chief Constable under the FOI Act or the 
Environmental Information Regulations includes a request for information, either (i) 
provided to the Chief Constable by the Commissioner, or (ii) where a reasonably objective 
observer would consider that disclosure of that information would be likely to have a 
prejudicial impact on the Commissioner's priorities and responsibilities, the Chief 
Constable shall in good faith take account of any representations submitted by the 
Commissioner about the applicability of any exemptions under the FOI Act or exceptions 
under the Environmental Information Regulations.   


 
2.  Issues for Consideration  


  
Freedom of Information Act 
 


2.1 In order to have assurance that the OPCC and the Constabulary are complying with the 
Freedom of Information Act, the Police and Crime Commissioner has delegated authority to 
the Ethics and Integrity Panel to monitor this areas of business.  This report is to provide 
assurance to the Panel that the OPCC are complying with the Freedom of Information Act.   


 
2.2 The OPCC on its website publishes a procedure for dealing with FOI requests.  This enables 
 the OPCC to ensure that it meets its statutory obligations under the FOI Act and to inform 
 members of the public to in how to make an FOI request.   
 https://cumbria-pcc.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/2020-FOI-Procedure.pdf?x74634  
 
2.3 When responding to requests under the FOI Act essentially information provided is released 
 into the public domain.   In order to be open and transparent the OPCC publishes the 
 requests it has received and the responses it has provided on a monthly basis.  These 
 disclosure logs can be found on the Commissioner’s website:   
 https://cumbria-pcc.gov.uk/finance-governance/foi/  
 
2.4 The chart below shows the number of FOI requests that the OPCC has received from over  
              the past 4 years.  
 
  



https://cumbria-pcc.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/2020-FOI-Procedure.pdf?x74634

https://cumbria-pcc.gov.uk/finance-governance/foi/
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2.5  The Act requires that requests for information are dealt with within 20 working days.  This 
 timescale commences the day after the request is received.  The table below illustrates the 
 number of requests received by the OPCC and how they were dealt with.     
 


YEAR N° of 
Requests 
Received 


Within 20 
working 
days 


Over 20 
working 
days 


Request 
withdrawn 


Internal 
Reviews 


ICO 
Appeals 


2014 39 34 3 2 0 0 


2015 25 24 0 0 2 0 


2016 15 14 1 1 1 0 


2017 28 28  0 0 0 0 


2018 51 48 3 0 0 0 


2019 51 48 3 0 0 0 


2020 28 26 2 0 0 0 


2021 33 30 3 0 0 0 


  
 
2.6  There are a number of reasons why a request cannot be dealt with within the 20-working 


day timescale.  In cases where the request is taking longer to process, under Section 10 of 
the Act where a qualified exemption is being applied a public authority may extend the 
deadline for consideration of public interest tests for a time which is reasonable.   


 
2.7 Following receipt of information a requestor can, if they are unhappy with the information 


they have received or feel they should be entitled to further information, request the OPCC 
to undertake an Internal Review.  This involves the OPCC looking at the request again and 
determining whether or not further information should be disclosed.  In 2020, the Office of 
the Police and Crime Commissioner did not receive any internal review requests.  


 
2.8 If a requestor still remains dissatisfied with a response they have received, they can then 


appeal to the Information Commissioner’s Office (ICO) and have them undertake a review 


51


51


28


33


FOI Data


2018 2019 2020 2021
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of the OPCC’s  decision.   During this process the ICO look to work with the organisation to 
ensure that the correct information has been disclosed and where appropriate identify 
further information which can be disclosed.  In the last 3 years the OPCC has not had any 
appeals dealt with by the ICO.    


 
2.9 Information Provided:   
   


The Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner received varied requests during 2021 and 
of those where information was provided was largely in relation to funding/grant 
applications.  Three requests related to staff numbers and staff salary costs, and 1 request 
related to complaints information. Further request received related to 
Transparency/spending’s information.     


 
Having received a request, where the OPCC does not hold the information as the 
information requested relates to the Constabulary; the requestor is advised of this and 
where appropriate provided with the contact details of the Constabulary.  Figures included 
below:  
 


21


27


14


12


2018 2019 2020 2021


 
 
2.10 In addition to the OPCC not holding the information it may be necessary not to provide a 


requestor with information due to qualified or absolute exemptions being applied.  Where 
exemptions are applied consideration is given to the public interest as to whether the 
information should be disclosed or not.   Generally, exemptions are applied where the 
information requested relates to an individual, the information is already publically 
available or is to be published at a later date.  On some occasions a requestor may ask for 
a number of pieces of information which could result in some information being provided 
and  other information being exempted within the same request.   
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2.11  The chart below illustrates the number of requests  where information was not disclosed 
 due to an applied exemption.    
    


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


 
2.12 Under the FOI Act the OPCC is required to maintain and publish a Publication Scheme.  The 
 scheme must specify classes of information which the OPCC publishes or intends to publish 
 and whether or not this is freely available to the public or if there will be a charge.     The 
 OPCC maintains such a scheme and it is published on the OPCC website within the Freedom 
 of Information Section.   
 
2.13 In addition the Commissioner is required under the Elected Local Policing Bodies (Specified 
 Information) Order 2011 to publish information in relation to the following: 
 


• Who they are and what they do  
• What they spend and how they spend it  
• What their priorities are and how they are doing  
• How they make, record and publish their decisions  
• What policies and procedures govern the operation of the office of PCC  
• Public disclosure of a register of interests  


 
2.14 The OPCC endeavours to be as open and transparent as possible with regards to the work it 
 and Commissioner carries out.  By taking this approach it also enables members of the 
 public to access such information and therefore negate the need for the public to request 
 information via the FOI Act. 
 
 Data Protection Act – Subject Access Requests 
 
2. 15 The purpose of the Data Protection Act is to: 


i) Make provision for the regulation of the processing of information relating to 
individuals, including the obtaining, holding, use or disclosure of such information; 


ii) Protect individuals from the use of incorrect information about them whether that 
information is automatically processed or held manually in a `relevant filing system’; 
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iii) Protect individuals from the improper use of correct information held about them; 
iv) Provide individuals with the right to know of and correct such information held about 


them and to claim compensation in situations where they suffer damage or distress 
as a result of the loss, destruction or unauthorised disclosure of data; 


v) Ensure UK compliance with the European Directive on the protection of individuals in 
regard to the processing of their personal data.   
 


2.16  The Data Protection Act applies whenever personal data is processed by a Data Controller in 
 accordance with the Act.  The Police and Crime Commissioner is the Data Controller for 
 Cumbria Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC).  The OPCC is required to 
 ensure that before any personal data is processed there is a legal basis for that processing.  
 The Act requires that all personal data is maintained in accordance with the 8 Data 
 Protection Principles, unless an exemption applies.  The OPCC collates, stores and processes 
 data in accordance with legislation and the Data Protection Act (DPA) Policy and procedures.   
 
2.17 Section 7(1) of the Act gives individuals the right to access their personal data and they can 
 do this by making a Subject Access Request (SAR) in writing and paying a fee.  An applicant 
 is entitled to: 


• Be told whether any personal data is being processed; 


• Given a description of the personal data, the reasons it is being processed and 
whether it will be given to any other organisations or people; 


• Given a copy of their personal data; and  


• Given details of the source of the data (wherever this is available). 
 
2.18 Below is a chart detailing the number of Subject Access Requests received in the last 3 years.  


As can be seen, the OPCC does not as a matter of course receive or deal with large 
quantities of SAR’s.   


 


 
  
2.19 The Act requires that Subject Access Requests for information are dealt with within one 


month.  This timescale commences the day after the request is received.  The table below 
illustrates the number of requests received by the OPCC and how they were dealt with in 
comparison with previous years.     
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YEAR N° of 
Requests 
Received 


Within 40 
days 


Over 40 
days 


Request 
withdrawn 


ICO 
Appeals 


2018 2 2 0 0 0 


2019 3 3 0 0 0 


2020 0 0 0 0 0 


2021 4 4 0 0 0 


 
 
 
3.  Joint Data Protection Officer  
  
3.1 With the introduction of the Data Protection Act 2018 and the General Data Protection 


Regulations (GDPR) on 25 May 2018, the OPCC was required to appoint a Data Protection 
Officer.  Their role is to inform and advise the Data Controller of their obligations under the 
UK GDPR and other relevant data protection laws; and be the first point of contact for the 
Information Commissioner. 


 
3.2 A Data Protection Officer monitors compliance with data protection laws, including 


managing internal data protection activities, advise on data protection impact assessments, 
train staff and conduct internal audits.  To enable them to carry out this role they must 
have professional experience and knowledge of data protection law proportionate to the 
type of processing carried out by the organisation.   


 
3.3 The legislation allows for an individual to be appointed as a Data Protection Officer by more 


than one data controller, taking into account of their organisational structure and size.  
With this in mind, the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner agreed that they would 
have a Joint Data Protection Officer (JDPO) with the Constabulary.   


 
3.4 This arrangement has worked well since its introduction with the OPCC receiving 


professional support and guidance from the appointed JDPO.  It has also enabled oversight 
of both organisations to identify any issues or trends.   


 
3.5 A Personal Data Breach guidance document was developed to allow all members of staff to 


be aware of the requirements when reporting a breach.  Any breaches in relation to 
information once identified must be notified to the Joint DPO within 72 hours, who will 
then deal with them appropriately.   


 
3.6 On a six-monthly basis the OPCC Deputy Chief Executive, the Joint DPO and the OPCC 


Governance Manager meet to discuss any identified issues, emerging trends and themes.  It 
also ensures knowledge and processes are up to date.   
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4.  Implications 
   
4. 1 Financial  - failure by the OPCC to comply with legislation could lead to financial penalties  


up to 20m Euros. 
 
4.2  Legal – Freedom of Information Act, Data Protection Act and the General Data Protection  


Regulations are statute and the OPCC is thereby required to comply with them.   Failure to 
do so could lead to financial penalties or legal proceedings.   


 
4.3  Risk - should the OPCC fail to ensure that it processes and stores data in line with legislation 


it risks heavy financial penalties, adverse publicity and potential litigation.   
 
4.4   HR / Equality  - the new legislation has increased the rights of individuals to have their 


information processed fairly and where necessary removed.    
 
4.5  I.T. – the OPCC website has been updated to ensure that it complies with legislation.   
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Background 
 


This report combines three areas dealt with by Professional Standards Department, Public Complaints, 
Conduct and Anti-Corruption Unit Intelligence. Each section will commence with an executive 
summary followed by a detailed commentary and insight into each headline. A final section will cover 
other updates and hot topics of interest.  
 
Public Complaints and Conduct are assessed under Police (Complaints and Misconduct) Regulations 
2020 and Police (Conduct) Regulations 2020. 
 
Conduct is reviewed in relation to Standards of Professional Behaviour as defined within the Code of 
Ethics: 
 


Honesty and Integrity   Duties and Responsibilities 
Authority/ Respect/ Courtesy  Confidentiality 
Equality and Diversity   Fitness for duty 
Use of Force    Discreditable Conduct 
Orders and Instructions   Challenging and Reporting Improper Conduct 


 
This report covers 2021/2022 Quarter 3 (Q3), 01/10/2021 to 31/12/2021. Figures in this report are 


correct as of 10/01/22. 


Conduct, Anti-Corruption Unit Intelligence and certain commentary within the Public Complaints 
sections are not for publication. Please consult with the Head of Professional Standards prior to 
publishing any of the contents of this report.  
 
In line with IOPC data collection and analysis, De-Recorded Public Complaint allegations and cases, 
unless otherwise stated, have been excluded from the below figures and commentary. De-Recorded 
cases and/or allegations may concern persons who are not eligible, as per the Police Regulations 2020, 
to make an expression of dissatisfaction and/or have been logged/recorded in error. 
 
Unless otherwise stated, the below sections relate to allegations recorded within a given quarter and 
added to a case which has been logged/recorded in the same quarter. They do not include allegations 
which have been logged/recorded but added to an earlier quarter’s case, eg allegation recorded in Q4 
but added to a Q3 case; this is to allow more like for like comparisons between quarters.  
 
Where comparisons are made between Constabulary areas, these areas will be defined, North for 
example may or may not include HQ and/or Control and Command Room (CCR) but this will be noted 
in the commentary. Characteristics of the subjects of the complaints have been considered in some 
sections below but caution is to be taken as it is possible, although likely low risk, that subjects may 
have changed area, shift or role within Q2 which may not have been accurately represented in 
Centurion, PSD database. 
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Public Complaints Executive Summary 
 


 


• Public Complaint cases recorded in Q3 has increased by 2.4% from Q2. The most 
significant increase in Allegations has been in ‘Impolite language/tone’ (H1) with an 
increase 60%.  
 


• West has once again received the highest number of Cases and Allegations in Quarter 3 
(when North and HQ are treated as separate entities), with a 24.44% increase in Cases 
and a 30.55% increase in Allegations when compared to Quarter 2. North has seen a 
slight decrease in Cases and Allegations, South Cases have decreased by 1 and the 
Allegations have decreased by 12.3%. HQ (including CCR) has seen a decrease of 4.65% 
in Allegations and a decrease of 22.5% in Cases. 


 
• Cases finalised in this quarter has increased by 20.21% and those cases that have been 


Resolved has increased by 28.76% from the previous quarter. 
 


 
 


  


Risk and Concerns – Medium 


 


Overall a small increase in public complaints. 


Concern regarding the increase of “Impolite Language” 
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Public Complaints 
 


Although there is a small increase in public complaints in this Quarter, in relation to cases and 


allegations, there is a decrease regarding incidents and crimes recorded, with a reduction of people in 


custody by 3.6%, however voluntary attendances increased by 33.7%.  


 


For an insight, see Appendix A. 


 


 
Complaint Groups: 


The main Complaint Group remain to be Group A Delivery of service and duties, Group H Individual 
behaviour and Group B Police powers, policies and procedures. Of note is the increase of 180% (from 
5 to 14) in Group D, Access and/or disclosure of information and an increase of 233.33% (from 1 to 3) 
in Group F, Discriminatory behaviour.  
 
 
 


Incidents and crimes:  


209
238


186
209 214


356
372


267
298


320


0


50


100


150


200


250


300


350


400


2020-2021 Q3 2020-2021 Q4 2021-2022 Q1 2021-2022 Q2 2021-2022 Q3


Public Complaint Cases and Allegations


Cases Allegations


81


66 67


128


97 95


0


20


40


60


80


100


120


140


October November December


Q3 Cases and Allegations count by month


Q3 Cases 21/22 Q3 Allegations 21/22







Page 6 of 12 
 


Overall, the number of complaints received per incident log, crime or custody attendance remain very 


low and have decreased slightly when compared to Quarter 2 (Appendix B). 


  % of Complaints  


Incident Logs 0.90% 


Incident Logs – minus duplicates 0.94% 


Crimes Recorded 2.25% 


Total Custody 0.09% 


 


In Quarter 3, a reduction was seen in recorded Incidents and Crimes and the number of Custody 


attendees, however, Voluntary attendances increased (Appendix B). 


Allegations: 


D2, Disclosure of information, has seen the most significant increase in Quarter 3, 3 to 11 Allegations 


(+266.7%). There has been a slight increase in all areas apart from South which remained the same in 


Quarter 3 as in Quarter 2.  


H1, Impolite language/tone has also seen a significant increase in Quarter 3, from 15 to 24 Allegations 


(+60%), the area with the largest increase being South, despite a reduction of Incidents and Crimes in 


the area.  


F6, Race has seen an increase in Quarter 3, 1 to 6 (+500%), slight increases seen in HQ and North. H5, 


Overbearing and harassing behaviour has seen an increase of 71.4% (7 to 12 Allegations), slight 


increase in all areas apart from West which remained the same in Quarter 3 as Quarter 2.  


Significant reductions have also been seen in B1 Stops, and stop search with a reduction of 75% (8 to 


2 Allegations) in Quarter 3 compared to Quarter 2, this is despite an increase of 31.2% in stop and 


searches conducted overall in Quarter 3 (Appendix E).  


Schedule 3 cases: 


Complainants dissatisfied after initial handling cases under Schedule 3 saw a reduction of 54.5% and 


Complainant wished cases remained the same as Quarter 2. 


 
Finalisation of Cases: 


Performance figures from the IOPC have been further delayed, therefore, the below has been 


calculated in house to the same parameters as the Q2 report. A case must have been logged/recorded 


and then finalised in Q3 to feature in the below figures.  


 


Average Finalisation Times of Cases Logged/Recorded and Finalised in Q3 


  
Average number of days to finalise 
complaint case Outside Schedule 3 


Average number of days to finalise 
complaint case Schedule 3 


Q1 17.5 31.4 


Q2 4.91 31.81 


Q3 7.15 26.88 


 


Finalisation of Outside of Schedule 3 Cases Logged and Finalised within a week in Q1 
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Days to Finalise Case 
Q1  


Count of 
Cases 


 
Q2 


Count of 
Cases 


Q3 
Count of 


Cases 


0  
(Finalised same day as logged) 


8  11 8 


1 11  25 14 


2 13  14 11 


3 3  8 11 


4 3  6 13 


5 2  10 14 


6 2  11 12 


Total  42  85 83 


 


There has been an increase in the average days to finalise those complaints outside Schedule 3 in 


Quarter 3, but this is to be expected given the increase in Cases and Allegations in this Quarter. The 


average time to finalise Schedule 3 cases however has reduced in this Quarter.  
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Other Updates and Hot Topics 
 
Learning 
 
Overall, 2 Lessons were issued in Q3, both of which were individual, as a result of Conduct cases. One 


was in relation to a member of staff in driving school and the second a Police Constable’s off duty 


conduct with their dog.  


PASS Newsletter 


Issue 62 –Following a misconduct hearing in December 2021, an officer was dismissed after it was 


found that their conduct amounted to gross misconduct in relation to the standards of confidentiality, 


orders and instructions, discreditable conduct, honesty and integrity and duties and responsibilities. 


Issue 61 – Although the officer has resigned prior to the misconduct proceedings commencing in 


November 2021, the hearing found that the officers conduct amounted to misconduct and, if still 


employed, they would have been dismissed. The officer was placed on the barred list indefinitely.  


Departmental Update 


The staffing within the Professional Standards department has evolved with the addition of 2 new 


members of staff, and their work is reflected in the case work and finalisations. 


There has been the recruitment of a PSD Prevent Officer who will look at pushing out organisational 


learning. 


We have also seen the introduction of the Electronic PRI which is now active. 


  


HMICFRS  


There was an inspection in December (ACU and Vetting)– outcomes and recommendations are 


pending. 
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Appendices 
 


Appendix A - Public Complaint Cases and Allegations April 2020- December 2021 


 
 
Appendix B – Q3 Incidents, Crimes and Custody Figures  
 


 2021-2022 
Q2 


2021-2022 
 Q3 


% 
Change 


Incident Logs  24878 23892 -3.96% 


Incident Logs 
minus duplicates/errors 


1152 1099 -4.6% 


Crimes  9594 9502 -0.96% 


Custody: Arrests 2361 2275 -3.64% 


Custody: Voluntary Attendance 682 912 +33.72% 


Custody Total  3043 3187 +4.73% 


 
 


Q3 Incident Logs  
(excluding 


Duplicates/Errors) 


North 
Inc HQ & CCR 


South West 
Blank/ 


Unknown 
Grand 
Totals 


Oct 2957 2606 2441 181 8185 


Nov 2923 2720 2370 139 8152 


Dec 2772 2379 2267 137 7555 


Totals 8652 7705 7078 457 23892 
   


 
  


      


Q3 Crimes 
North 


Inc HQ & CCR  
South West 


Blank/ 
Unknown 


Grand 
Totals 


Oct 1128 936 1084 32 3180 


Nov 1125 1007 1018 23 3173 


Dec 1136 891 1082 40 3149 


Totals 3389 2834 3184 95 9502 
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A, 151, 50.67%


H, 51, 17.11%


B, 63, 19.13%


D, 5, 1.68%


F, 4, 1.01%


C, 9, 3.02%
E, 5, 1.68%


L,5, 1.68%


G, 3, 
1.01%


K, 0, 0%


Complaint Allegations by Complaint Group - Q2 Cases only
Complaint Group / Number of Allegations/% Share


Q3 Custody 
(Arrests only - excluding 


Voluntary Attendees) 


North 
Inc HQ & CCR 


South West 
Grand 
Total 


 


Oct 283 240 252 775  


Nov 272 222 242 736  


Dec 254 240 270 764  


Grand Total 809 702 764 2275  


      


      


      


      


Appendix C – Public Complaint Allegations by Complaint Groups  


 


 Complaint Group 


  A-Delivery of duties and service 


  
B - Police powers, policies and 
procedures 


  
C - Handling of or damage to 
property/premises 


  
D - Access and/or disclosure of 
information 


  E - Use of police vehicles 


  F - Discriminatory behaviour 


  G - Abuse of position/corruption 


  H - Individual behaviours 


  K - Discreditable conduct 


  L - Other 
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Appendix D – Public Complaint Outcomes 


Complaint Case Outcome 
Q1* 


Count of 
Cases 


Q1* % of 
Cases 


Q1 Count 
of Cases 


Q1 % 
Cases 


Q2 Count 
of Cases 


Q2 % 
Cases 


Q3 Count 
of cases 


Q3 % of 
cases 


Live 50 25% 67 33.50% 79 37% 43 20.77% 


Resolved 115 57% 108 54% 109 50% 124 59.90% 


Not Resolved NFA 2 1% 2 1% 2 1% 0 0.00% 


NFA Required 3 1% 1 0.50% 9 4% 9 4.35% 


Not determined if the service provided was 
acceptable 


2 1% 1 0.50% 1 0% 0 0.00% 


The service provided was acceptable 11 6% 7 3.50% 8 4% 19 9.18% 


The service provided was not acceptable 2 1% 1 0.50% 1 0% 2 0.97% 


De-Recorded 15 8% 13 6.50% 7 3% 10 4.83% 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


A, 149, 46.56%


H, 73, 22.81%


B, 49, 15.31%


D, 14, 4.38%


F, 10, 
3.13%


C, 9, 2.81%
E, 5, 1.56%


L, 5,1.56% G, 4, 
1.25% K, 2, 0.63%


Complaint Allegations by Complaint Group - Q3
Cases only
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Appendix E – Stop and searches 


 North  South  West 


 Q2 Q3  Q2 Q3  Q2 Q3 


Arrest 28 42  20 30  23 28 


Caution 0 1  0 1  2 0 


Community Resolution 3 8  1 5  3 1 


Khat / Cannabis Warning 2 0  0 0  2 0 


No further action 139 166  62 93  91 114 


Penalty Notice for Disorder 0 0  0 1  0   


Summons 4 9  4 5  14 14 


Verbal warning / words of advice 12 16  6 8  1 5 


 188 242  93 143  136 162 
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Ethics and Integrity Panel 
 


 
Title:  Ethics and Integrity Panel Annual Report 
 
Date: 3 February 2022 
Agenda Item No:  10 
Originating Officer:  Joanne Head 
CC:   
 
Executive Summary:  
The purpose of the Ethics and Integrity Panel is to promote and influence high standards of 
professional ethics, to challenge; encourage and support the Commissioner and the Chief 
Constable in their work by monitoring and dealing with issues of ethics and integrity in their 
organisations.   
 
Recommendation: 
That the Panel; 


1. Consider the draft 2021 Annual Report; and  
2. Provide feedback to inform the final version to be presented to the Police and Crime 


Commissioner as his Public Accountability Conference.   
 
 
1.  Introduction & Background  
 
1.1  The Panel’s role is to identify issues and monitor change where required.  It has no decision-


making powers, although it is able to make recommendations to the Commissioner and the 
Chief Constable. It considers questions of ethics and integrity within both organisations and 
provides strategic advice, challenge and support in relation to such issues.   


 
2.  Issues for Consideration  


  
2.1 A draft Annual Report has been prepared highlighting the work of the Ethics and Integrity 


Panel during 2021.  The report illustrates the areas of business reviewed by the Panel; their 
findings and where the Panel have made proposals or suggestions to improve business 
practices and procedures.   


 
3.  Supplementary information 
 
 Appendix 1 – 2021 Ethics and Integrity Panel Annual Report  
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Forward from the Panel Chair  


 
Welcome to the 2021 Ethics and Integrity Panel Annual Report.   2021 has seen continued challenge and change for the Constabulary, it’s 


officers and staff and the people of Cumbria that they serve.   Through strong individual and team working they have supported communities 


and each other to face the policing of the continued pandemic with integrity and professionalism.  The Panel have been hugely impressed by 


the commitment, focus and determination to serve our county.  This is a great credit to not only the Constabulary as an organisation but to 


each and every officer and member of staff.   


I have had the pleasure of being Chair of the Ethics and Integrity Panel since 2016.  The Panel is an independent body, and its purpose is to 


promote and influence high standards of ethical performance in all aspects of policing in Cumbria and the work carried out by the Police and 


Crime Commissioner’s office (OPCC).  It seeks to achieve this by holding the mirror up to the Constabulary and the OPCC, by investigating, dip 


sampling, constructively challenging and reviewing a broad range of aspects of policy, process and performance, through the lens of ethics and 


integrity. 


We have an annual work programme that includes both routine and thematic activities through which we seek to always promote the 


improvement and value adding aspects of ethical responsibility.    We will challenge issues and actions where we believe there could have been 


an improvement, recognising and highlighting areas of good practice, whilst helping to promote a wider understanding and awareness of the 


Constabulary’s performance and ethical approach.   


The work of the Panel is published on the OPCC’s website and whilst the Panel membership is from a diverse range of backgrounds and 


experience, we have two things in common.  We and our families all live in the county and are committed to seeing the area thrive and share a 


strong desire to help ensure that Cumbria Constabulary continues to deliver high quality services to the public, maintaining our county as the 


safe and secure place to live that it currently is.    The Chief Constable, the Commissioner and their teams, fully support us in our work and are 


open to challenge, feedback and suggestions for improvement.  This is an indicator of a strong, open, transparent and ethical culture.   


While 2021 has been an incredibly challenging year, we have maintained our work programme, and have adapted to look at a number of 


thematic areas, including specific issues and activities.    The information in this, and our other quarterly reports, helps to promote a wider 


understanding and awareness of the Constabulary’s performance and ethical approach.  We hope that you find the report useful and 


informative.   


Alan Rankin 


Ethics and Integrity Panel Chair 
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The Police and Crime Commissioner, Peter McCall  
Oversight of policing remains an important 
part of my role and it is essential that ethical 
standards remain high.  The legitimacy of our 
police force is critically dependent on the 
confidence of the public that they can trust the 
police to `do the right thing’ on their behalf.  
Whilst we are blessed with highly professional, 
dedicated and commited officers and staff, we 
must always be ready to examine performance 
to ensure that every member of the 
organisation maintains the highest possible 


standards, when often faced with difficult and challenging 
circumstances.  During 2020 and again in 2021 officers and staff 
have striven to maintain standards when faced with the challenges 
of the COVID-19 pandemic.   
As Police and Crime Commissioner, it is my role to serve the 
communities of Cumbria and be their voice for policing matters.  
Many individuals contact me and it is important that myself and my 
staff also work to high ethical standards to ensure that public 
confidence is maintained.   
I am grateful for the independent work of the Ethics and Integrity 
Panel as it is extremely important providing a valuable scrutiny role 
on the ethical values of both organisations.  The variety of issues 
that they scrutinise continues to evolve to ensure that the Panel 
remains effective.  It seeks to achieve this by holding the mirror up 
to the Constabulary and the OPCC, by investigating, dip sampling, 
constructively challenging and reviewing a broad range of aspects of 
policy, process and performance, through the lens of ethics and 
integrity. 


Peter McCall   


Police and Crime Commissioner for Cumbria  


 


 


The Chief Constable, Michelle Skeer  
 


As a Constabulary, we understand that 


members of the public have a high 


expectation of the level of policing 


service they should receive. This 


continues to be important during 


policing, especially in light of recent 


events over the past 2 years. Now more 


than ever, policing is scrutinised, and our 


response is key to maintaining public confidence.   


Our principles and standards are underpinned by the Police Code 


of Ethics.  By having an Ethics and Integrity Panel we are making a 


public commitment to ethical policing in Cumbria that is subject to 


rigorous independent review and advice.  Promoting openness, 


transparency, and public confidence.   


The Panel provides me with continued reassurance of our 


transparency and through their constructive challenge, supports 


our determination in delivering an outstanding policing service to 


keep the communities of Cumbria safe. 


Michelle Skeer 


Chief Constable, Cumbria Constabulary 
 







 


5 | P a g e  
 


About the Ethics and Integrity Panel 
 
The purpose of the Ethics and Integrity Panel is to promote and influence high standards of professional 
ethics, to challenge; encourage and support the Police and Crime Commissioner and the Chief Constable 
in their work.  Ensuring that standards and inclusion are effective within both organisations.    This report 
provides an overview of the work that the Panel has carried out during 2021.     


 
The Panel meets privately on a quarterly basis to enable open and frank discussions.  The agenda and 


reports are published on the Commissioner’s website following each meeting, with only sensitive or confidential information being excluded.  


Reports are provided by the Panel to the Commissioner’s public meeting to provide information about the Constabulary and OPCC’s 


performance in areas that relate to ethics and integrity. The purpose of this is to promote openness, transparency and public confidence.   


The Panel decide upon an annual work programme to enable it to fulfil its terms of reference and scrutiny role.  As well as having issues referred 
to them by both Cumbria Constabulary and the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner.    
 
The work of the Panel has once again continued to develop during 2021 to reflect the changing dynamics of policing in Cumbria and the 


challenges it faces.   Even though the COVID-19 pandemic drastically affected how everyone worked, the Panel held virtual meetings to continue 


with their oversight; carry out some of their dip sampling processes and undertook a number of thematic sessions to look at specific issues or 


areas of business.  This enabled the Police and Crime Commissioner and the Chief Constable to be provided with independent reassurance. 


 
Further information regarding the Panel, its membership, and the work it carries out can be found on 
the Commissioner’s website: 
 https://cumbria-pcc.gov.uk/what-we-do/ethics-integrity-panel/ 


 
 
 


The membership of the Panel in 2021 was: 


Mr Mike Duff 


Ms Lesley Horton 


Mr Alan Rankin 


Mr Alex Rocke 



https://cumbria-pcc.gov.uk/what-we-do/ethics-integrity-panel/

https://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKEwi-1cuqiPDfAhVBL1AKHRRcCccQjRx6BAgBEAU&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.powerpackedpromises.com%2Fpromises-and-inspiration%2F2018%2F2%2F20&psig=AOvVaw0xUu3dRbshaUCh2D662_i3&ust=1547651207604617
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Work of the Panel During 2021  


Code of Ethics and Code of Conduct 
The Panel’s role is to ensure that both the Constabulary and the Police and Crime Commissioner have embedded within their organisations the Code of 


Ethics and Code of Conduct respectively.  


The Panel have been provided with assurance whilst carrying out their role that both organisations take the ethos of the Code of Ethics and Code of Conduct 


seriously and this has been evident in the reviews and dip samples they have undertaken in other areas of business.  During their various dip sample sessions, 


the Panel saw first-hand that policies and procedures within the Constabulary had the ethos of the Code of Ethics embedded within them.   


Similarly, the Commissioner upon re-election in May 2021 swore an oath to act with integrity and signed a Code of Conduct and Ethics.  It sets out how the 


Commissioner has agreed to abide by the seven standards of conduct recognised as the Nolan Principles. This Ethical Framework allows transparency in all 


areas of work of the Police and Crime Commissioner.  These principles encompass the Commissioner’s work 


locally and whilst representing Cumbria in national forums.   Equally important the OPCC members of staff adhere to 


a Staff Code of Conduct which is based upon the model Code of Conduct for Local Government Employees and 


incorporates the principles arising from the Nolan Report, providing a framework for all employees in terms of official 


conduct 


During 2021 the Panel did not identify any complaints received from either members of staff or the Commissioner 


regarding conduct or integrity.    


 


 


Public Complaints  
At their quarterly meetings the Panel received performance data from the Constabulary on the number of complaints received and how these 


have been managed, including whether they were within the required timescales.    During 2021 the Panel carried out two dip sample 


sessions in which they reviewed a total of 55 files.  They carried out the dip samples directly via the Centurion system within the 


Professional Standards Department, enabling members to view all information, actions and outcomes on the live system.  Speaking directly 


with case workers regarding any issues or concerns.  Following the sessions any recommendations or comments were collated within an action sheet to 


ensure that they are completed and where appropriate implemented in a timely manner.  Some of these include: 
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▪ Officers not using body worn video when dealing with incidents or members of the public continued to be an issue.  A number of complaints could 


have been dealt with quicker and more effectively if this independent evidence had been available.     


▪ The use of the Practice Requires Improvement (PRI) process had increased during the year allowing officers and their supervision to reflect on 


matters and how their service could improve in the future.   


Quality of Service   
The Office of the Police & Crime Commissioner received 612 letters, emails and telephone calls from members of the public who wish to raise 


issues or dissatisfaction with the Commissioner.    Where the matter related to operational policing the OPCC liaised with the Chief Constable’s 


Staff office to provide information or a solution for the individual.    The types of issues raised are varied and detailed below are some of the 


categories: 


▪ The Police Service Dissatisfaction in relation to the standard of service provided or received. 


▪ Driving Issues – anti-social driving and speeding.   


▪ Crime – drug dealing, rural crime and ongoing `in progress’ ASB neighbour issues.   


▪ Miscellaneous – how crime figures are recorded, DBS check process and CCTV cameras.   


The OPCC also received a number of compliments thanking the Commissioner or the Constabulary for the service they provide.   


Reviews  


From 1 February 2020 the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner has undertaken reviews of the outcomes of public complaints when 


requested by the complainant.   The Panel dip samples a number of reviews and felt that they had been dealt with appropriately and within a 


timely manner.   


 


Police Officer & Police Staff Misconduct 
The Panel received information on a quarterly basis relating to Police Officer and Police Staff Misconduct from the Constabulary’s Professional 


Standards Department.  This enables the Panel to monitor performance in relation to these areas of business and consider any patterns or 


trends across the whole organisation.     


As part of their work programme the Panel have reviewed misconduct files twice during 2021.    During the session the Panel reviewed all completed files, 


providing views and recommendations for any improvement in the way information was provided, how cases were handled or the public perception of the 


handling of such cases.    They were pleased to note that the quality of the files was being maintained and that actions were being fully recorded within each 


case.   
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Grievances 
On a six-monthly basis the Panel have reviewed Grievances being processed by the Constabulary. Although the Constabulary’s HR Department 


dealt with all grievances, they link in with the Anti-Corruption Unit to ensure matters were cross referenced.    In April and October 2021, the 


Panel reviewed a total of 8 finalised cases and discussed each one in turn with the HR Manager.  Generally, the grievances were regarding policies 


and procedures or action taken against an individual.    The Panel were keen to ensure that those who raised issues via the Grievance process or by using 


the Whistleblowing Policy were dealt with fairly; and will look at Whistleblowing Procedures as part of their 2022 work programme.   


Civil Claims 
On behalf of the Police and Crime Commissioner the Panel also monitor Civil Claims being processed by the Constabulary’s Legal Department.  


They received information about the types of claims being made, the stage the proceedings had reached and about the claims that had been 


resolved.  As part of this oversight the Panel seek assurance that any trends are being identified and how the organisation has learnt from 


particular cases; disseminating such information throughout the organisation to avoid future risks and claims.   


Following issues raised by the Panel in November 2020 regarding property, the Constabulary had carried out a review of this area of business and actions 


taken to ensure that the findings were incorporated into any changes made.  This was monitored by the Panel during 2021, who were satisfied with the 


changes made.    The Panel noted that many of the potential court cases had not been progressed due to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic  


Officer Recruitment 
The Panel monitored the Constabulary’s progress on Officer Recruitment following the Government’s announcement to appoint 20,000 officers 


across England and Wales.  During 2020 Cumbria Constabulary saw an additional 51 officers recruited.    This was the first phase of a 3-year 


programme.   The Constabulary had received a significant number of applications and utilised Positive Action to attract applicants from diverse 


backgrounds.   The Panel monitored how recruitment had been progressed and were keen to ensure that support mechanisms were also in 


place once all candidates had been appointed to the Constabulary to enable retention and progression.   


Officer & Staff Wellbeing 
During 2021 the Panel monitored Officer and Staff Wellbeing and Sickness.  Although the COVID-19 pandemic had affected both officers and 


staff within the Constabulary, the provision of agile working afforded many the opportunity to work from home where they were able to and 


prevent the spread of infection, thereby reducing the overall levels of sickness within the force.   
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Thematic Sessions  
Since its inception, the Panel has delivered a significant programme of work on a planned and responsive basis.    During 2020 and 2021 the 
Panel adapted their style of working due to the pandemic and looked at a number of COVID specific issues and activities such as the issuing of 
Fixed Penalty Notices for COVID restriction violations.   The work programme has also considered thematic topics such as Stop and Search, 
Mental Health Detention; Spit Guards; and the use of Body Worn Video usage.     Detailed below and overleaf are some of the areas the Panel 
reviewed during 2021: 


    
In February they reviewed Mental Health Detention in custody suits throughout Cumbria.  In particular, those relating to detention under 


Section 136 of the Mental Health Act and those detained under Common Law.  The Panel felt that the detention of the individuals had been 


justified but recognised service provision by health trusts often hindered the quick release of detainees resulting in custody staff having to deal 


with individuals for long periods of time.  Changes to the provision of mental health services had seen the county split in two. Work was being 


carried out across partner agencies to increase staff training to deal with mental health patients and to have fit for purpose vehicles to be able 


to transport them to mental health facilities.   


The Panel continued to monitor Body Worn Video usage within the Constabulary.  As has been identified earlier in this report, there remains a 


number of areas of Constabulary business where Body Worn Video is not used to its full potential.  These include Stop and Search, responding 


to incidents following which a complaint is made.  The use of Body Worn Video provides an independent viewpoint of a matter or incident.  


When it is not used where it should have been leaves the officer and Constabulary open to complaint, criticism and potentially civil litigation. 


      


The Panel carry out an annual review of Stop and Search forms to ensure continued compliance.   Of the 40 forms reviewed 17 were identified 


as requiring improvement and more than 10% indicated that Body Worn Video had not been activated during the stop and search.  Had the 


recording of the incidents on the forms been of a better quality it would have provided a better picture of the circumstances of the stop and 


would stand up to scrutiny should there be a challenge.   None of the forms indicated that the stop and search was not legally carried out.   


 


To provide assurance to the Constabulary and transparency for the communities of Cumbria the Panel again carried out a dip sample in January 


2021 of COVID-19 Fixed Penalty Notices which were issued during lockdown to individuals who did not comply with the guidance.    They assessed 


whether Fixed Penalty Notices were being issued appropriately and without bias. 
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Throughout 2021 the Panel have met as the Data Ethics Consultation Group with Cumbria Constabulary.  The purpose is to consider new 


processes and technologies being considered to improve service delivery.  It facilitates an open environment to examine and discuss the 


impacts, risks, opportunities and consequences of any new methods of using personal data.  The independence of the Panel helps to identify 


and capture potential societal attitudes and any unintentional consequences arising from changes to how personal data is processed.  


 


Response to Public Interest Issues 


Contact with the Public Review 


In January 2021 all Chief Constables undertook a commitment to act on issues of diversity, inclusion and concerns about racial inequalities, 


including the experiences of black people in policing and the criminal justice system.   The Panel have monitored the work carried out by the 


Constabulary during the course of the year.  In early 2022 they will be provided with a copy of the Anti-Racist Cumbria report and will monitor 


the implementation of subsequent action and work plans of the Constabulary, identifying where the Panel can assist by providing a public 


perspective.   


Sarah Everard Case Outcomes 


Following the outcome of the Sarah Everard case and its recommendations, in November 2021 the Panel were briefed on the work the 


Constabulary were due to undertake.  Internally the force had implemented a process for members of the public to verify an officer’s identity; 


reviewing their vetting procedures; ensuring student officers were suited to the role; expanding the PREVENT officer role and carrying out due 


diligence on officers and staff appointed.  Externally officers and staff were ensuring they were more visible in communities, monitoring 


behaviours during the night-time economy and publicising safety processes for anyone who felt in danger or who thought their drink had 


been `spiked’.  


The Panel will continue to monitor both of these areas of work as part of their 2022 work programme.   


 


 







 


11 | P a g e  
 


 


Panel Member Recruitment 


Some of the current Panel members are due to end their membership in 2023 and 2024.  To enable succession planning a recruitment process commenced 


in September 2021.  A successful candidate was identified and joined the Panel in January 2022.  This will enable them to work with the Panel during 2022, 


gaining knowledge and insight on the various elements that the Panel undertake during the year.   


A further recruitment campaign will be carried out during 2022 when the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner and the Constabulary will seek to 


extend the membership and look to members of the public both within and out with Cumbria to attract different skill sets.   


 


Conclusion 


The Panel continues to develop their role, expanding into other areas of business to assist not only the Constabulary but enable the Police and Crime 


Commissioner to have further and more detailed oversight.   


2021 has continued to present many challenges for Cumbria Constabulary in dealing with the COVID-19 pandemic across the communities it serves.  The 


dedication of officers and staff to maintain a `business as usual’ approach to the many facets of both the Constabulary and the staff within the Office of the 


Police and Crime Commissioner (OPCC) is to be applauded.  This has been very apparent within the work the Panel has overseen and carried out during the 


year.     


The Panel have shown their ability to respond to emerging and changing situations; adapt to understand the issues; 


work with the Constabulary and OPCC to carry out work in addition to that scheduled within their work programme; 


and provide reassurance to both organisations and the public.  Recommendations and guidance given by the Panel 


continues to be welcomed by both the Constabulary and OPCC; resulting in a number of positive changes and 


developments to processes and procedures.    The Panel’s 2022 work programme will continue to ensure that the 


Panel remain an independent body in their oversight of the Constabulary and OPCC.   


 





